

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

STATE OF CONNECTICUT
CONNECTICUT SITING COUNCIL

Docket Number 441
Homeland Towers, LLC, and New Cingular
Wireless PCS, LLC, application for a
Certificate of Environmental Compatibility
and Public Need for the Construction,
Maintenance, and Operation of a
Telecommunications Facility Located at 10
Blackville Road, Washington, Connecticut.

Continued Public Hearing held at the
Connecticut Siting Council, 10 Franklin
Square, New Britain, Connecticut, on
January 9, 2014, beginning at 1:05 p.m.

H e l d B e f o r e :

PHILIP ASHTON,
Acting Chairperson

1 A p p e a r a n c e s:

2 Council Members Present:

3 DR. BARBARA C. BELL

4 ROBERT HANNON, DEEP Designee

5 DANIEL P. LYNCH, JR.

6

7 Council Staff:

8 MELANIE BACHMAN, ESQ.

9 Acting Director & Staff Attorney

10

11 DAVID MARTIN

12 Siting Analyst

13

14 Public Utilities Regulatory Authority:

15 COMMISSIONER MICHAEL A. CARON

16

17 For the Applicant:

18 CUDDY & FEDER, LLP

19 733 Summer Street

20 Stamford, Connecticut 06901

21 (203) 969-9060

22 BY: CHRISTOPHER B. FISHER, ESQ.

23

24

25

1 MR. ASHTON: Ladies and
2 gentlemen, I'd like to call the hearing to
3 order on Thursday, January 9th, at 1:05 p.m.
4 My name is Phil Ashton. And in the absence
5 of the Chairman who's on vacation, he's asked
6 me to fill in, and also the vice chairman is
7 on vacation. So they're off. One's in a
8 very sunny climate. I'm not sure where the
9 other one is.

10 This hearing is a continuation
11 of the hearing held on December 3rd last year
12 at the Bryan Memorial Town Hall, Main Hall,
13 in Washington Depot, and it's held pursuant
14 to Title 16 of the Connecticut General
15 Statutes and of the Uniform Procedures Act
16 upon an application from Homeland Towers,
17 LLC, and New Cingular Wireless PCS, LLC, for
18 a Certificate of Environmental Compatibility
19 and Public Need for the construction,
20 maintenance and operation of a
21 telecommunication facility located at 10
22 Blackville Road, Washington, Connecticut.
23 That's up in the back of the public works
24 department. The application was received on
25 September 17, 2013.

1 A verbatim transcript will be
2 made of this hearing, as there was at the
3 last one, and deposited with the Town Clerk's
4 office in Washington Depot Town Hall for the
5 convenience of the public.

6 Mr. First Selectman, I would
7 like to welcome you to this continued
8 hearing.

9 We'll proceed in accordance
10 with the prepared agenda, copies of which are
11 available on the table.

12 The first matter is the
13 appearance of the Applicant, Homeland Towers
14 and New Cingular Wireless, to verify the one
15 new exhibit marked as Roman Numeral II, item
16 B.5, on the hearing program.

17 Mr. Fisher, would you care to
18 verify the exhibit, please?

19 MR. FISHER: Yes. Thank you,
20 Mr. Ashton. We have two witnesses who have
21 already been sworn, Mr. Gustafson and
22 Mr. Vergati.

23

24

25

1 D E A N G U S T A F S O N,
2 R A Y M O N D V E R G A T I,
3 having been previously duly sworn were
4 examined and testified further on
5 their oaths as follows:

6 MR. FISHER: I'd ask both
7 witnesses: Did you prepare or assist in the
8 preparation of the documentation that's been
9 identified as item B.5 in the hearing
10 program?

11 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): Dean
12 Gustafson. Yes.

13 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Ray
14 Vergati. Yes.

15 MR. FISHER: And are there any
16 corrections or modifications to the
17 documents?

18 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): Dean
19 Gustafson. No.

20 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Ray
21 Vergati. No.

22 MR. FISHER: Are they true and
23 accurate to the best of your belief?

24 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): Dean
25 Gustafson. Yes.

1 THE WITNESS (Vergati):

2 Mr. Vergati. Yes.

3 MR. FISHER: And do you adopt
4 them as your testimony?

5 THE WITNESS (Gustafson): Dean
6 Gustafson. Yes.

7 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Ray
8 Vergati. Yes, I do.

9 MR. FISHER: Chairman, we'd
10 ask that you accept the exhibit at this time.

11 MR. ASHTON: Does any party or
12 intervenor object?

13 (No response.)

14 MR. ASHTON: If there is none,
15 we will accept the offered exhibit.

16 Mr. Martin, why don't we begin
17 cross-examination with you -- oh, Mr. Lynch,
18 I beg your pardon. Go ahead.

19 MR. LYNCH: I have rather than
20 a question, Mr. Chairman, I have an inquiry,
21 and I think it would be addressed to Attorney
22 Fisher, and that is in regard to Frontier
23 Communications' acquisition of AT&T. I know
24 it's the wireline service, but, you know, I
25 know the trunk system for wireless is also

1 the wireline service. Could you, and along
2 with AT&T, not necessarily now, but unless
3 Mr. Ashton wishes otherwise, like to address
4 this issue of how it would impact wireless
5 communications, if it does at all, or not, in
6 some type of correspondence?

7 MR. FISHER: Sure, I could
8 work with my client to get some
9 correspondence to the Council outside of the
10 docket.

11 MR. ASHTON: Would you care to
12 give an oral summary because I think this is
13 a matter of interest to everybody in the
14 room?

15 MR. FISHER: Sure.

16 MR. ASHTON: A short one. It
17 doesn't have to be a long one.

18 MR. FISHER: Okay. And I
19 should start off by saying --

20 MR. LYNCH: And to follow up
21 with a written summary, please.

22 MR. FISHER: Sure. We're
23 happy to advise the Council of what's
24 happening with our parent corporation, if you
25 will.

1 And on behalf of my client, I
2 might have to start off by saying I have
3 absolutely no authority to make any
4 representations about that transaction and
5 its content and what the results are, but I
6 am aware of it.

7 MR. ASHTON: You're not under
8 oath.

9 MR. FISHER: Exactly. So the
10 press and anybody else shouldn't have to read
11 any statement to me with regard to what I'm
12 about to say.

13 I am aware, as you are,
14 obviously, it's public record now, that what
15 you referred to as the wireline, I would
16 refer to the wireline assets as well that are
17 in the State of Connecticut are proposed in a
18 transaction to be conveyed to Frontier.
19 Generally speaking, New Cingular Wireless
20 PCS, which is the entity that you see before
21 you and the Council as a wireless company,
22 which is owned by AT&T as the parent
23 corporation, as much as the wireline side of
24 the business is owned by AT&T as the parent
25 corporation, they do business separately

1 internally, so their assets are separate.
2 They're managed separately. There's
3 obviously a relationship because it's one big
4 globe, if you will, AT&T, but as far as the
5 overall effect on AT&T's wireless operations
6 in the state, to my understanding, there's
7 none.

8 MR. LYNCH: Would there be --
9 which doesn't really concern us here -- but
10 would there be an impact to your wireline
11 future customers? Would it affect rates or
12 anything along that line?

13 MR. FISHER: I don't know, and
14 I wouldn't have any authority to comment on
15 that.

16 MR. ASHTON: Okay.

17 MR. LYNCH: Thank you,
18 Mr. Chairman.

19 MR. ASHTON: Thank you.

20 Mr. Martin.

21 CROSS-EXAMINATION

22 MR. MARTIN: I just have one
23 question, Mr. Ashton.

24 At the last hearing in
25 Washington, we explored the idea of the

1 shared backup generator, and I'm just curious
2 as to would Homeland Towers be willing to
3 provide backup power for Litchfield County
4 Dispatch, whether or not it would be shared
5 with other carriers?

6 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Since
7 the December 6th or December 3rd public
8 hearing in Washington, I have had a
9 conversation with Selectman Lyon regarding
10 the generator. I can take it, I guess, in
11 two parts. The overall shared generator is
12 something that Homeland Towers is on record
13 of, obviously, stating before the Council
14 that it's not part of our business plan or
15 budget, and we would not be willing to do a
16 shared generator for all the carriers in
17 public safety at the site.

18 I have expressed to Selectman
19 Lyon what Homeland Towers would be willing to
20 do is to purchase a generator for the sole
21 use of LCD, and that purchase price would
22 include any installation for that generator
23 depending on what size they need, and so
24 forth. What we would ask for is a full rent
25 abatement in return for that. Basically we

1 would front the monies and the expense to
2 have a generator installed without any
3 out-of-pocket expense for the town or LCD,
4 and what we'd ask for is a rent abatement to
5 recap the full costs for the purchase price
6 and installation of that generator with the
7 understanding that that would be memorialized
8 with an amendment, and any future maintenance
9 of that generator would be the responsibility
10 of LCD and/or the Town of Washington.

11 MR. MARTIN: Would the rent
12 abatement be for an indefinite period or just
13 until the costs of the generator have been
14 recovered?

15 THE WITNESS (Vergati): It
16 would be until the cost of the generator and
17 installation was recovered. And there have
18 been no significant numbers discussed with
19 the Town, but if they would like, you know,
20 whatever the final cost is at the end of the
21 day, we can take a full, you know, monthly
22 rent abatement towards rent until we reach
23 that number, or if they want to keep their
24 books open and receive some sort of monetary
25 income, we can get creative and stretch it.

1 Maybe instead of being, you know, a 10-month
2 rent abatement, we can stretch it to a
3 20-month rent abatement with a lesser amount,
4 obviously.

5 MR. MARTIN: Thank you.

6 That's my question, Mr.

7 Chairman.

8 MR. ASHTON: Okay.

9 Mr. Lynch, while you're there?

10 MR. LYNCH: No questions, Mr.

11 Chairman.

12 MR. ASHTON: Mr. Hannon?

13 MR. HANNON: I have no

14 questions, Mr. Chairman.

15 MR. ASHTON: Commissioner?

16 COMM. CARON: Mr. Chair, I

17 guess I would just inquire as to whether or

18 not you determined what size or what type,

19 generally, the generator in question would

20 be; in other words, do you have a price range

21 you're working with?

22 THE WITNESS (Vergati): I've

23 inquired with Mr. Soule with LCD on the specs

24 of what type of generator they would need.

25 I'm still waiting for a response back from

1 Dan with LCD on exactly what type of kW
2 generator, what size they would need, and so
3 forth. I can imagine from the public safety
4 standpoint and the amount of equipment that
5 they're putting on the tower, although I'm
6 not an engineer, it may be in the realm of
7 like, you know, a 30 kW generator.

8 COMM. CARON: But there's
9 comfort from both sides of all the
10 stakeholders on that?

11 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Yes.
12 Certainly from the ground space perspective,
13 we can make space available to LCD for a
14 footprint of a generator pad within the
15 compounds. That's not an issue for us.

16 COMM. CARON: Thank you,
17 Mr. Chairman.

18 MR. ASHTON: Dr. Bell?

19 DR. BELL: I have no
20 questions, Mr. Chairman.

21 MR. ASHTON: Let me just go a
22 little further for my own edification.
23 Your own backup generator would be, what,
24 about a 50 kW size machine?

25 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Well,

1 for AT&T they have their own generators.
2 Homeland Towers, specifically, we don't.

3 MR. ASHTON: Okay. But for
4 AT&T it would be a 50 kW machine?

5 THE WITNESS (Vergati): I
6 believe it would be 50.

7 MR. ASHTON: More or less.

8 THE WITNESS (Vergati): More
9 or less.

10 MR. ASHTON: It's not a 5
11 megawatt and not a 5 kilowatt -- or 5 watt,
12 okay.

13 Anybody have any further
14 questions?

15 Mr. Lyon, do you have any
16 cross-examination?

17 MR. LYON: No, I don't. I had
18 the discussion with Ray over the phone, and
19 our goal was to have the facility, not just
20 LCD, have emergency backup power due to
21 issues that were had at numerous sites
22 throughout the state during the extent of
23 power outages.

24 In the application AT&T is
25 proposing to put in a generator. The Town of

1 Washington has zoning regulations that
2 address generators, noise producing
3 equipment, and our goal, motivation, was to
4 provide one rather than perhaps ending up
5 with four carriers and four generators.

6 MR. ASHTON: Yes. We are
7 sympathetic, generally, to that point of
8 view, and it's to be continued.

9 MR. LYON: I've tried to -- I
10 couldn't -- I would be interested to know
11 exactly what the power requirements would be
12 of, say, a facility with four carriers and
13 what size would be required to provide power,
14 but I haven't been able to find that out.

15 MR. ASHTON: Okay. Does
16 the -- well, that's not for me to
17 cross-examine.

18 So you have no further cross?

19 MR. LYON: No.

20 MR. ASHTON: Okay, let's see,
21 Intervenor, Daniel Soule, Litchfield County
22 Dispatch present?

23 (No response.)

24 MR. ASHTON: Okay.

25 Does the Town or the Applicant

1 have any problem with admitting just a
2 statement from Mr. Soule?

3 MR. FISHER: No, we have no
4 objection to that.

5 MR. LYON: No objection.

6 MR. ASHTON: Thank you. I
7 guess then we are looking for the Town to
8 make its appearance.

9 Ms. Bachman, would you swear
10 in the First Selectman?

11 MS. BACHMAN: Sure.

12 M A R K L Y O N,

13 called as a witness, being first duly
14 sworn by Ms. Bachman, was examined and
15 testified on his oath as follows:

16 MS. BACHMAN: Thank you.

17 MR. ASHTON: Mr. Lyon, you
18 have offered the exhibits listed under the
19 hearing program number Roman Numeral III, B.1
20 and B.2 for identification purposes. Are
21 there any objections to marking these
22 exhibits for identification purposes at this
23 time?

24 MR. FISHER: No.

25 MR. ASHTON: Mr. Lyon, did you

1 prepare or assist in the preparation of
2 Exhibits B.1 and B.2?

3 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Correct,
4 yes.

5 MR. ASHTON: You did.
6 Do you have any additions, clarifications,
7 deletions or other modifications?

8 THE WITNESS (Lyon): No, I do
9 not.

10 MR. ASHTON: Are the exhibits
11 true to the best of your knowledge?

12 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Yes.

13 MR. ASHTON: And do you offer
14 these exhibits as your testimony here today?

15 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Yes.

16 MR. ASHTON: Do you offer
17 these as full exhibits?

18 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Yes.

19 MR. ASHTON: Any objection?

20 MR. FISHER: None.

21 MR. ASHTON: Okay. Hearing no
22 objection, the exhibits are admitted as full
23 exhibits for this proceeding.

24 Are you ready to be
25 cross-examined?

1 THE WITNESS (Lyon): That's
2 what I'm here for.

3 MR. ASHTON: Mr. Martin.

4 CROSS-EXAMINATION

5 MR. MARTIN: Thank you,
6 Mr. Chairman.

7 Does the Town have any plans
8 for installing its own antennas on the tower,
9 or would LCD's antennas cover the Town's
10 needs?

11 THE WITNESS (Lyon): LCD's
12 antennas would address the Town's needs as
13 well.

14 MR. MARTIN: Okay, thank you.
15 And looking at the Town's website, I see that
16 it is patrolled by a state trooper, so he
17 depends on the state police wireless system?

18 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Correct.
19 And he also is a resident trooper, so he also
20 has a town radio in his car as well.

21 MR. MARTIN: Does the town
22 radio, is that mainly for public works,
23 dispatching public works crews, things like
24 that?

25 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Our town

1 radio system covers our local emergency
2 services as well.

3 MR. MARTIN: Okay.

4 So the local emergency is
5 covered by LCD and by the town?

6 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Correct.

7 MR. MARTIN: And how is your
8 town's coverage, wireless coverage?

9 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Our radio
10 coverage?

11 MR. MARTIN: Yes.

12 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Is very
13 good.

14 MR. MARTIN: Okay.

15 And what is the -- could you
16 explain what your Blackboard Connect system
17 is?

18 THE WITNESS (Lyon): That's
19 typically referred to as like a Reverse 911
20 system. It's a telephone system that we use
21 for public service announcements, typically
22 emergency type.

23 MR. MARTIN: Does that use
24 wireless communications?

25 THE WITNESS (Lyon): No.

1 MR. MARTIN: Okay.

2 And does the town's volunteer fire department
3 utilize wireless communications?

4 THE WITNESS (Lyon): We had
5 the town radio system is utilized by the fire
6 department as well as the county system.

7 MR. MARTIN: And does the town
8 have its own, like, radio towers?

9 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Yes. We
10 have a tower on South Fenn Hill Road, and we
11 have a backup tower on Sabbaday Lane.

12 MR. MARTIN: And that covers
13 the town pretty well?

14 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Yes, it
15 does.

16 MR. MARTIN: Okay. All right.
17 Those are my questions.

18 MR. ASHTON: Thank you.

19 Mr. Lynch.

20 MR. LYNCH: Mr. Chairman, the
21 only inquiries I had were just covered by
22 Mr. Martin.

23 MR. ASHTON: We really didn't
24 need you today, did we?

25 MR. LYNCH: You don't.

1 MR. ASHTON: Mr. Hannon?

2 MR. HANNON: I have no
3 questions.

4 MR. ASHTON: No questions.
5 Commissioner?

6 COMM. CARON: No questions,
7 Mr. Chairman.

8 MR. ASHTON: Dr. Bell?

9 DR. BELL: No questions, Mr.
10 Chairman.

11 MR. ASHTON: All right, I've
12 got a couple.

13 Having visited the site, do
14 you have backup generation for other
15 facilities on that site?

16 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Currently
17 we do not.

18 MR. ASHTON: So, when the
19 power goes out, you're out?

20 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Correct.

21 We have the capability to hook a small
22 portable generator into our highway garage
23 just to provide lights and fuel pumps.

24 Currently we're in the process of adding onto
25 that site, and within those plans is our

1 backup power -- plans for backup power just
2 for the highway department garage.

3 MR. ASHTON: Have you thought
4 about putting one unit in for the radio
5 aspects and also for the site aspects?

6 THE WITNESS (Lyon): We have
7 not due to the distance it would be between
8 the two facilities.

9 MR. ASHTON: Okay.

10 THE WITNESS (Lyon): What
11 research we've done indicates that, when you
12 start running all those lines, you end up
13 having to increase your generation
14 considerably.

15 MR. ASHTON: Okay. I have
16 nothing further.

17 Mr. Martin.

18 MR. MARTIN: I thought of
19 another question.

20 Recently we've read some
21 articles about theft of metals from different
22 telecommunication sites. Could you explain
23 what the security situation is for the town
24 property there at 10 Blackville Road?

25 THE WITNESS (Lyon): We have a

1 locked gate that secures the driveway, and
2 then there is a fence. I would not call it a
3 security fence but ornamental fence along the
4 roadway.

5 MR. MARTIN: Okay.

6 THE WITNESS (Lyon): The tower
7 site is quite remote from public view, so I
8 don't think it would be highly visible. It's
9 not going to be visible to passersby.

10 MR. MARTIN: And the tower
11 site would be fenced by the 8-foot chain link
12 fence?

13 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Correct.

14 MR. MARTIN: Thank you. I
15 guess you can't answer my questions for LCD
16 so --

17 MR. ASHTON: Mr. Lynch
18 answered all your questions --

19 (Laughter.)

20 MR. ASHTON: Okay.

21 MR. LYNCH: I'm a
22 screenwriter.

23 MR. ASHTON: The Applicant,
24 Mr. Fisher, do you have any cross?

25 MR. FISHER: I do have a few,

1 and they're all softballs.

2 MR. ASHTON: All right, get
3 the appropriate equipment out and go to it.

4 MR. FISHER: First Selectman
5 Lyon, you and I have known each other in
6 different capacities, but you as a first
7 selectman and I as an attorney representing
8 this industry for quite a few years, right?

9 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Correct.

10 MR. FISHER: And it's fair to
11 say that siting in Washington has a long
12 history, and it can be a challenge. Right?

13 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Correct.

14 MR. FISHER: And in this
15 particular instance, I take it, based on, you
16 know, things I know personally in
17 conversations we've had and the processes of
18 the public here, that you took it upon
19 yourself to find some solution, if possible,
20 for the Washington Depot area?

21 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Correct.

22 MR. FISHER: And that process
23 took a lot of time, a lot of patience, I'm
24 sure.

25 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Yes, it

1 did. That's an understatement.

2 MR. FISHER: And you worked
3 through both your municipal processes, a lot
4 of stakeholders in your community?

5 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Correct.

6 MR. FISHER: And the carriers.
7 And you ultimately found through your
8 conversations, not just with your
9 stakeholders and the carriers, a partner in
10 Homeland to do this project. Right?

11 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Correct.

12 MR. FISHER: This is not a
13 question but more of a compliment. I wanted
14 to compliment you, as the first selectman,
15 for doing that on behalf of the industry
16 generally. I don't speak for them generally,
17 but I think this process was beneficial, and
18 so thank you for your leadership in that
19 regard.

20 And I guess the only follow-up
21 question I would have: There are still some
22 additional gaps in Washington. Do you think
23 this process might be replicated in other
24 areas of Washington, and do you have the
25 stomach and patience to have that

1 conversation outside of this docket?

2 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Yes.

3 MR. ASHTON: That's a leading
4 question.

5 THE WITNESS (Lyon): Leave it
6 at that. Let's get this one done.

7 MR. FISHER: That's all I
8 wanted to know. Thank you very much.

9 MR. ASHTON: Thank you,
10 Mr. Fisher.

11 MR. FISHER: That's all I
12 have.

13 MR. ASHTON: I think that is
14 nice. It's good to hear that when the town
15 and a carrier can get together to try and
16 solve what is a statewide and frankly a
17 national issue.

18 THE WITNESS (Lyon): There was
19 a lot of effort that went into this on both
20 sides.

21 MR. ASHTON: I can well
22 appreciate it having done some front work for
23 the Iroquois Pipeline as it sought to
24 possibly go through Washington many years
25 ago.

1 THE WITNESS (Lyon): I
2 remember that one too.

3 MR. ASHTON: I'll show you the
4 scars sometime.

5 Does any party or intervenor
6 have any cross-examination?

7 (No response.)

8 MR. ASHTON: Hearing none
9 then, I guess we'll conclude the hearing.
10 Before closing this hearing, the Connecticut
11 Siting Council announces that briefs and
12 proposed findings of fact may be filed with
13 the Council by any party or intervenor no
14 later than February 10, 2014. The submission
15 of briefs and proposed findings of fact are
16 not required by the Council, but rather, we
17 leave it to the choice of the parties and
18 intervenors.

19 Anyone who has not become a
20 party or intervenor but who desires to make
21 his or her views known to the Council, may
22 file written statements with the Council
23 within 30 days of the date hereof.

24 The Council will issue draft
25 findings of fact, and thereafter the parties

1 and intervenors may identify errors or
2 inconsistencies with the Council's findings
3 and the record; however, no new information,
4 no new evidence, no argument, and no reply
5 briefs, without our permission, will be
6 considered by the Council.

7 Copies of the transcript will
8 be filed at the Washington Depot Town Clerk's
9 Office.

10 This hearing is adjourned.
11 Thank you for your participation, and drive
12 safely and stay warm.

13 (Whereupon, the witness was
14 excused and the above proceedings were
15 adjourned at 1:24 p.m.)

16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

1 CERTIFICATE

2 I hereby certify that the foregoing 28
3 pages are a complete and accurate
4 computer-aided transcription of my original
5 stenotype notes taken of the Continued Public
6 Hearing in Re: DOCKET NO. 441, HOMELAND
7 TOWERS, LLC, AND NEW CINGULAR WIRELESS PCS,
8 LLC, APPLICATION FOR A CERTIFICATE OF
9 ENVIRONMENTAL COMPATIBILITY AND PUBLIC NEED
10 FOR THE CONSTRUCTION, MAINTENANCE, AND
11 OPERATION OF A TELECOMMUNICATIONS FACILITY
12 LOCATED AT 10 BLACKVILLE ROAD, WASHINGTON,
13 CONNECTICUT, which was held before PHILIP
14 ASHTON, Acting Chairperson, at the
15 Connecticut Siting Council, 10 Franklin
16 Square, New Britain, Connecticut, on
17 January 9, 2014.

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Lisa L. Warner, L.S.R. 061
Notary Public
UNITED REPORTERS, INC.
90 Brainard Road, Suite 103
Hartford, Connecticut 06114

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

I N D E X

WITNESSES DEAN GUSTAFSON
RAYMOND VERGATI Page 141
EXAMINERS
Mr. Martin Page 145
WITNESS MARK LYON Page 152
EXAMINERS:
Mr. Martin Page 154